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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of July 20, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Commissioner Hawawini encouraged members of the public watching the meeting to provide comments and input, either orally or in writing, regarding the General Plan update.  

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel said there were no written communications about items not on the agenda.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Seismic Safety and Slope Stability Sections of the Community Health and Safety Element

Community Development Director Prince noted the Commission will begin its review of the seismic safety and slope stability sections of the Community Health and Safety element of the General Plan at this meeting.  He said the Planning Commission previously heard presentations on emergency preparedness, flood hazards, water supply and quality, sanitary sewer, and storm drain issues.

Director Prince introduced Ted Sayre, from Cotton, Shires & Associates, the City’s peer review consultant for geotechnical issues, and Doug Rider, from CSG, the City’s plan checking and inspection service.  He noted Mr. Sayre will discuss seismic safety and slope stability, and Mr. Rider will discuss building code compliance and enforcement of seismic provisions.

Director Prince advised that the next subject for the Planning Commission will be air quality, and a representative from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District will make a presentation at the next work session.

Ted Sayre said the 1994 General Plan provides a good basis of information and policies regarding seismic safety.  He noted the liquefaction hazard map, debris flow hazard map, and seismic slope instability map should be replaced with newer versions, and the text needs to be updated.  In particular, he recommended revising the section on earthquake-induced slope instability to reflect current thinking regarding hazards from different types of slope failures.

Mr. Sayre showed a slide depicting major earthquake faults in the Bay Area.  He said these are the faults most likely to generate large earthquakes in the future.  He displayed slides of conditions around San Francisco Bay at the time of the 1906 earthquake and current views, and he pointed out areas of fill.  

Mr. Sayre stated that experts predict a 62 percent chance of an earthquake of 6.7 or greater magnitude in the Bay Area by the year 2032. He noted that primary candidates for generating the earthquake are the Hayward fault, the Rodgers Creek Fault, and the San Andreas fault.  Mr. Sayre presented a graph showing past Bay Area earthquakes over the past century, and he reviewed and discussed historical data regarding large earthquakes.  He showed graphs and diagrams showing intensity of ground shaking and earthquake damage.

Mr. Sayre noted the California Geological Survey is in the process of creating new seismic hazard maps that specifically delineate liquefaction hazard zones and earthquake-induced landslide hazard zones.  He explained that scientists have found that when ground failure occurs, the magnitude of damage greatly increases.  He recommended incorporating the updated maps in the General Plan as soon as they become available.  Mr. Sayre reviewed the progress of mapping efforts for the Bay Area.  He advised that he called the State Geologist and learned that the map that includes Brisbane has been started, and it is likely to be completed within the next year or so.  

Mr. Sayre displayed the map for the area just north of Brisbane and pointed out some of its features.  He said each map comes with a report that provides detailed geotechnical information about the area.  He noted the California Geological Survey has a number of other useful reports that identify project approval criteria and provide detailed information about investigating potential liquefaction hazards and seismically-induced landslide hazards.

Mr. Sayre showed slides of liquefaction and landslide damage from past earthquakes.  He discussed conditions that produce these hazards.

Mr. Sayre reviewed geotechnical hazards in and around Brisbane.  He pointed out areas around the Lagoon and near the 101 Freeway are prone to liquefaction, older houses that are not properly anchored to their foundations are likely to suffer damage, and cut slopes along roadways are vulnerable to rockfalls and landslides.  He noted that in spite of Caltrans’ aggressive seismic retrofit program, major damage to freeways and highways could occur.  Mr. Sayre said a major earthquake on the Hayward fault could disrupt Brisbane’s access and transportation systems.

Mr. Sayre reviewed steps in hazard mitigation for new construction, including identifying hazards, researching site-specific risks, designing mitigation measures to arrive at an acceptable level of risk, and ongoing monitoring to verify the effectiveness of the mitigation measures that are implemented.

Commissioner Lentz asked if earthquakes in other areas of the world could affect earthquakes in the Bay Area.  Mr. Sayre said distance tends to relieve tectonic stress, so global events may not have much impact on local seismicity.

Commissioner Lentz noted that cut slopes could be a problem along Bayshore Boulevard and other areas, and he asked if this hazard was addressed in the General Plan.  Mr. Sayre replied that he did not recall seeing this mentioned, but he offered to check and report back.  He added that he would prepare a list of suggested updates for this section.

Commissioner Hawawini asked if there were any known fault lines along the Pacific coast that could lead to tsunamis that could affect Brisbane.  Mr. Sayre noted the San Andreas fault goes offshore near the Golden Gate, and the San Gregorio fault goes offshore for some distance; he said both faults have the potential for triggering underwater landslides that could create tsunamis.  He added there is submarine evidence of large landslides that took place in the past.

Mr. Sayre said the narrowness of the Golden Gate would reduce the height and strength of any tsunami coming into San Francisco Bay, so the surge would not be very high when it reached Brisbane.  He noted a recent San Mateo County report does not identify a hazard of a tsunami coming to Brisbane from the Bay.

Commissioner Hawawini asked if the General Plan adequately addresses the stability of the Quarry, Sierra Point, Thomas Hill near Bayshore Boulevard, and the Baylands.  Mr. Sayre responded that staff had identified some sites that may be considered for high-density housing, including the Levinson property in the Northwest Bayshore subarea.  He said he would check on all these specific areas as part of his review.

Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about the effects of global warming on rising water levels in San Francisco Bay.  Mr. Sayre stated that he was unaware of any studies linking global warming to seismic events.  He added that there is data on the rate water levels are increasing.

Director Prince said a recent report predicts that water in the Bay is likely to rise between 1 and 4 feet by the end of the century, which would put Foster City and other wetlands areas below sea level.  He noted this could mean more land areas will be susceptible to liquefaction.  Mr. Sayre acknowledged that was a possibility. 

Director Prince commented that there have been reports of permafrost melting, releasing significant quantities of methane gas that could accelerate the warming process.  

Commissioner Hawawini asked if this issue is addressed in the state’s mapping efforts, and Mr. Sayre responded that he was not aware of any maps reflecting those kinds of global warming projections.

Director Prince asked how the California Geological Survey determines the priority of areas mapped.  Mr. Sayre said the maps generally apply to new development, so the first ones created were for areas of rapid development around the Bay.  He noted certain tracts are being considered for development, and Brisbane’s input might help move this area to a higher priority.

Commissioner Hunter noted Brisbane has hillsides subject to landslide, fill areas subject to liquefaction, and unstable cuts and slopes.

Chairman Jameel asked if different kinds of faults produce different levels of ground motion.  Mr. Sayre responded that acceleration is affected by whether a fault is a strike-slip or a thrust type of fault.  Chairman Jameel asked if the recommendations take soil structure into account, and Mr. Sayre said he did not think these factors were addressed.  Chairman Jameel advocated addressing these risks.

Chairman Jameel observed that the railroad going through Brisbane runs close to the Lagoon, and he expressed concern about risks from hazardous materials being transported by rail.  He noted the tank farm is another hazard, and he recommended addressing these issues in the General Plan.  He proposed identifying areas with potential for landslide, liquefaction, and other hazards.

Mr. Sayre advised that the City might be able to require compliance with the latest guidelines for liquefaction investigations.  He clarified that the new state standards are based strictly on life safety and preventing collapse, so the City might want to require a higher level of performance.

Chairman Jameel recommended including provisions in the General Plan identifying these hazards as issues that need to be investigated and mitigated to an acceptable level.

Mr. Sayre noted another alternative is for owners of hillside property to form geologic hazard abatement districts to fund future damage repairs.  Chairman Jameel suggested including maps in the General Plan showing the zones requiring investigation of certain hazards.

Chairman Jameel asked about criteria and standards for public routes of egress, such as the Tunnel Road area.  Mr. Sayre said mitigation in advance is usually less expensive than repairing damage after a seismic event.

Director Prince stated that the Baylands Specific Plan is undergoing a geotechnical review that will address these issues for that area.  He noted information from the Baylands studies will be incorporated in the General Plan update once the environmental review is completed.

Commissioners talked about mitigation measures for debris flows, cut slope failures, landslides, and rockfall hazards.  Mr. Sayre pointed out that these solutions do not address the problem of pre-existing landslides, such as the ones along Bayshore Boulevard.

Mr. Sayre said the new maps and reports from the California Geological Survey will provide details about specific areas with sandy soils, Bay mud, and fill sands.

Commissioner Hunter asked for examples of buildings that would be designed to life safety standards.  Mr. Sayre cited parking structures as an example; he clarified that life safety is generally the minimum standard for occupiable structures.  He noted outdoor parking lots would not necessarily be designed to the same standard.

Director Prince said Brisbane can encourage owners of older houses to voluntarily retrofit and anchor their buildings, but improvements cannot be required unless the owner is applying for some kind of permit.

Doug Rider commented that in observing buildings at the Marina, the surrounding soil often settles and subsides, but the buildings themselves are stable because they are anchored deeply or elevated above the level of soil settlement.  He noted the Hitachi Building did well in the 1989 Loma Prieta earthquake, for example.  Mr. Rider expressed his opinion that site-specific studies should be required rather than imposing uniform height limits or other blanket restrictions.

Mr. Rider noted California is in the process of adopting a new building code, and some of the seismic zones and designations will be changing as a result.  He emphasized the need to consider impacts of seismic events on water supply systems and other kinds of infrastructure.  He said the Baylands developer will have to do soils reports and many other detailed site-specific studies to analyze hazards and seismicity.  Mr. Rider added that all new buildings will have to be designed to withstand certain levels of seismic events, just as they have to meet certain fire safety standards.

Mr. Rider referred to a voluntary guide to seismic upgrading and strengthening of residences.  He noted the City provides this resource to help homeowners analyze their houses from the ground up and identifies measures they can take to anchor and strengthen their buildings.  He added that Brisbane has only two occupied unreinforced masonry buildings.

Commissioner Hawawini said he understood tie-down and foundation requirements are stricter for new commercial buildings, such as the waterfront hotels, buildings at Sierra Point, and the Baylands project.

Commissioner Hawawini agreed with Chairman Jameel that the General Plan should address issues like access, roadways, the tank farm, and the railroad, although some of those items are likely beyond the City’s jurisdiction.  Director Prince clarified that the General Plan is supposed to recognize the impact of risks from the surrounding area, regardless of who owns those properties and which agencies have jurisdiction, and the City should receive copies of all reports and studies pertaining to the sites.

Mr. Rider advised that Kinder Morgan is making continual fire safety and seismic upgrades to the tank farm, installing elevated pipes, expansion joints, and seismic connections.  He said the tanks themselves sit on a rock shelf, and most settlement takes place because of truck traffic around the buildings. 

Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about the possibility of pipeline leaks.  Mr. Rider said fuel is such a valuable commodity and that the fuel transmitted in the pipeline is tracked and monitored, and the pipes are double-walled to prevent accidents.  He noted there is probably some methane present because portions of the site are built on fill.

Director Prince indicated the topic of land contamination will be addressed in more detail as part of a future presentation.

Commissioners thanked Mr. Sayre and Mr. Rider for their information. 

Director Prince directed the Planning Commission’s attention to the policies and programs pertaining to seismic safety and slope stability.  He read Policy 149 and its related programs.

Mr. Sayre suggested revising Program 149e to require the latest reports and recommendations.  Commissioner Hunter recommended changing the wording in the last line to apply to all kinds of seismic occurrences.  Mr. Sayre proposed saying, “seismically induced ground failure, such as liquefaction or seismically induced landslides or subsidence.”  Commissioners expressed support for that language.

Mr. Sayre said he had some proposed new programs, and he offered to submit wording for the Planning Commission’s review at the next meeting.

Director Prince reviewed Policy 150 and Program 150a, regarding increasing public awareness of seismic hazards and encouraging mitigation.  He encouraged members of the public to take advantage of the materials offered by the City to undertake their own seismic retrofit projects.

Commissioner Hunter noted former Councilmember Clara Johnson mentioned kiosks in building lobbies to provide emergency response information, and he supported that concept.  

Director Prince reviewed Policy 151, regarding emergency planning.

Director Prince read Policy 152, pertaining to slope stability, and its associated programs.  He noted many of these activities are ongoing, and he recommended keeping them in the General Plan.

Commissioner Hawawini recalled Mr. Rider saying that any project involving a remodel of over 50 percent requires an update to meet current seismic safety codes, and he asked if that was a City- or State-driven requirement.  Director Prince responded that the building codes provide that standard; he added that cities can adopt some amendments to tailor code provisions to better fit local conditions.

Commissioner Hawawini said that in upgrading his home, he found a number of plumbing and construction problems that could be unsafe.  He urged the City to think about ways to help owners of existing older houses undertake voluntary upgrades.  He asked for more information about the types of projects above and below the 50 percent threshold.

Mr. Rider clarified that the building code upgrades are triggered when the value of a project exceeds 50 percent of the value of the existing structure.  In those cases, the entire structure must be brought up to current code.  Director Prince noted that factors other than valuation, such as square footage, might be considered in determining the percentage.  He said the normal practice is for applicants to state the value of the improvement.

Director Prince talked about a recent survey of fee schedules for solar panel installations.  He said that based on the results of a phone survey, Brisbane’s fees were ranked high, but when the background information was investigated, staff discovered that other cities had not included the costs of electrical permits and inspection fees.  He added that staff is currently developing a flat-fee solar permit proposal for the City Council’s consideration.

Mr. Sayre suggested adding that the investigations under Program 152a should meet current state investigation standards.  He offered to provide specific wording.

Director Prince said the staff will revise the language in this section to reflect the changes discussed at this meeting.  He noted that after each section of the Safety element has been reviewed, the Planning Commission will have an opportunity to review the entire element.

At 9:00 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Jameel reconvened the meeting at 9:10 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Fire and Hazardous Materials Sections of the Community Health and Safety Element

Community Development Director Prince suggested deferring review of the remaining sections of the fire and hazardous materials section to the final wrap-up session.  Commissioners agreed to continue this item as proposed.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

Community Development Director Prince noted the Planning Commission’s next regular meeting will be July 27, and he suggested scheduling a presentation from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District for that meeting.  


Director Prince recommended canceling the August 3 General Plan work session and not resuming work sessions until September to give staff a chance to deal with other issues.  Commissioners agreed.


Director Prince said four commissioners expressed interest in participating in the review of the EIR consultant for the Baylands, and he suggested choosing one representative.  He noted the applicants will be narrowed down to four candidates that will then be interviewed on August 2.  Director Prince estimated each reviewer will need to spend about 25 hours to review the proposals and interview candidates.


Chairman Jameel said he was particularly concerned about the traffic analysis, geology, and air quality issues.  Commissioner Lentz expressed interest in participating.  Commissioner Hunter noted Commissioner Maturo also applied.


After some discussion, Commissioner Hunter proposed an online ballot by email to select the Commission’s representative.  He encouraged all interested Commissioners to review the materials and submit comments to whomever is selected.  

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter asked for a September meeting calendar, and Associate Planner Johnson said he would provide an updated calendar at the next meeting.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on July 27, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 p.m.  
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